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Burnaby Tennis Club 
Annual General Meeting Draft Minutes 
Wednesday, February 20th, 2013
Directors and Staff Present 
Larry Melnyk – President                                        Jackie Brown – Tournament Director
Graham Youde – Operations                                   Susan Youde – Social  

Val Cuthbert – Secretary                                         David Pell – Director at Large                                               George McLachrie – Membership                           Geoff Lakeman – Vice President          
Nelson Lu – Treasurer                                              
Rae Smith – Office Manager
Glen Richards – Head Tennis Pro 

Absent  
Hazel Padula – Ladies League 
Louie Bortolazzo – Men’s League 

Mark Sun – Junior Development 

The quorum was reached.  The meeting was chaired by Larry Melnyk, President of the Burnaby Tennis Club (BTC)  Board of Directors.
Approval of the minutes of the February 29, 2012, Annual General Meeting (AGM).  Motion:  Laurie Smith moved that the minutes of the February 29, 2012 AGM meeting be approved.  David Griffith seconded the motion.  Motion Approved.
Adoption of the agenda for the AGM, February 20, 2013.  Motion:  David Pell moved that the Agenda be approved.  David Griffith seconded the motion.  Motion Approved.

President’s Report – Larry Melnyk
Larry Melnyk welcomed the Board members and the Burnaby Tennis Club members present for taking the time to attend the meeting.  He thanked the Board members for volunteering their time and effort.  He thanked Rae Smith, Office Manager for her work and acknowledged the office staff.  (Brad Dixon, Paul Kwiatkowski, Matt Lee, Nathan Mach, Kevin Mao, Grace Mok, Sandra Panic, Peter Sowinski, David Yang)    
Larry thanked  Glenn Richards, Shelley Roxburgh, Rae Smith and all coaching staff for providing tennis lessons and coaching for club members.    

Introduction 

· The Burnaby Tennis Club (BTC) goes back over 40 years.
· The club evolved thanks to unpaid volunteer members
· BTC has a history of being inclusive 
· BTC members are all ages and level of play 
· A benefit to Burnaby recreation 
Acknowledgements 

· Geoff Lakeman (VP) :  Organizing the timers, updating the Club website, chairing meetings and research. 

· Nelson Lu (Treasurer):  Financial responsibility.
· David Pel (Director at Large):  Responsible for budgets, feasibility study.
· Jackie Brown (Tournaments):  Participated on the Rules committee, tourneys, crafting the wording of documents.  She ends her term as Director today.
· Louie Bortolazzo (Men’s League):  Ends his term after two terms, business expertise, contracts, insurance, cleaners, painters, etc. 

· Mark Sun (Jr. Development):  He supported clinics, lessons, improvement suggestions for doubles, researched ways to make the clubhouse more user friendly.

· Susan Youde (Socials):  The socials are very popular events; she also provides refreshments at meetings.  Lori Chong assisted with the socials and at the Christmas Board Meeting. 

· Graham Youde (Operations):  He does just about everything that has to do with the bubble, furnace, lights and mechanical.  He participated on the conduct review committee.  Saved the bubble once again in December with help from staffers Peter Sowinski and Paul Kwiatkowski.

· Val Cuthbert (Secretary):  Agendas, minutes, posting minutes on the website, committee work. 

· Hazel Padula (Ladies League):  Organizes teams, day socials, and improved clubhouse interior.

· George Mclarchrie (Membership):  Surveys, statistics, improve involvement, feasibility study – permanent structure.

· David Griffiths (member volunteer):  Organizes mixed night tennis.
· Barbara Docherty (member volunteer):  Organizes mixed night tennis.
· Thanks to Eng Choo for lending us the projector 

· Janice Stephens:  Assists at mixed night tennis, tournament desk.

· All volunteers:  an apology to anyone whose name was omitted. 

Highlights 
· Awesome social nights and popular men’s night and mixed doubles nights. 
· Bubble improvements:  lighting, nets, dividers (courts 4, 5 and 6).

· Safety:  better outdoor lighting and monitoring. 

· Wheelchair tennis on Monday nights. 

· The Clubhouse interiors have been painted and new furniture purchased for the office.   

· Successful league results & participation
· Successful Burnaby Open (2nd biggest tournament in B.C.)

· Notable competition achievements by BTC club members at all levels in various tournaments. 

Challenges 

· Keeping bubble running smoothly with minimal interruption.

· Balancing the needs of BTC members, city requirements, public play indoors, special interest groups, etc. (requires continuous monitoring and fine turning).

· Rules:  Constant refinement of booking rules to make things as fair as possible for everyone.  This requires hours of committee work to collect and present unbiased data to the Board for thorough and fair discussion.  (volunteers participated in this process)  
· Keeping dues stable and affordable:  The reality is that less volunteering = increased dues.  Consultants, contractors, and project managers will be paid big money to do what the Board members are presently doing for free and on their own time.  Please remember this whenever you are considering a big project.  How much is it going to cost?  Will it result in increased dues and court fees?  The last large project (HVAC System) was done by a tiny board committee for free and took hundreds of hours.

· Those days may be over.  

Looking Ahead 

· Tennis enjoys a resurgence of popularity in the lower mainland due to Davis Cup results, demographics, health & fitness boom, etc. 

· Increased demand for year round tennis results in members continuing and newcomers joining.  i.e.  We will continue to attract members if we at least maintain the status quo.

· Good financials and prudent, conservative money management. 

· The bubble is still in good condition and may last another 10 years.

· The lights are good and most of the courts are good.

· We have money right now to repair or replace the bubble (200K)

· The HVAC system is in excellent shape with lots of years left. 

· The bubble up and down and with off site storage is a City requirement and costs around $10K.

· We will continue this in foreseeable future (not glamorous but it served us well for over 30 years)

· The approaching season will probably not see major changes: fees will stay affordable, significant improvements will be made in all areas; members’ suggestions will be encouraged and considered. 

· A few years down the road: Will the club continue to be governed by elected members?  I hope so. Will more and more responsibilities be contracted out?  Probably.  Cost more? Yes!

Closing remarks
Tomorrow, I am starting my sixth year as President.  When my term ends, I wish to turn this job over to capable hands, who will continue to work hard to make this an affordable place to play tennis, get exercise, enjoy friendships, have fun and stay out of mischief!
Head Tennis Professional’s Report – Glen Richards
Thanks to all current Board Members

Coach’s role and client base over the past year

· Coaching court fee’s generated for BTC
Coaching generates funds for the club each time there is a lesson.  It ranges from $5.00 to $15.00 depending on the number of people and whether they are members or non members. 
· Junior Development Program.  A high level of Junior’s players has joined the club.   This year’s Marjory Walter’s trophy goes to Jeffery Ho.  
· More top level Juniors are now member’s and helped BTC win the highest level of league

· Yearly tournaments – Burnaby Open, Club Tournament, Rookie Tour 
· Summer Camps for kids.  There are summer camps for children aged 7 to 18.  There are approx. 30 – 35 kids that play every 2nd Saturday.  
· The Burnaby Open is very successful.  It makes money for the club and runs in April.  Glen is looking for volunteers to assist
Office Manager’s Report – Rae Smith 
· Six year employee David Yang is leaving the club March 1, 2013 – he has a full time job with a bank.   We wish him well.  All the best David.
· There have been many comments about renovations in the ladies washroom – you can thank Hazel Padulla for organizing the repainting of the clubhouse.  She is not finished yet – there is still the office area and kitchen to complete. 
2012 Financial Statements and Report – Nelson Lu/David Pell
	
	Budget
	
	Prorated 
	
	Actual  to 
	
	difference

	
	2012
	
	amount
	
	date
	
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Revenue
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Dues & Fees
	180,000
	
	
	
	187,474
	
	7,474

	Court rentals
	70,000
	
	
	
	76,963
	
	6,963

	Tournament Revenue Misc. Sales
	18,000
	
	
	
	10,204
	
	-7,796

	Interest
	1,000
	
	
	
	2,197
	
	1,197

	Junior Development
	6,000
	
	 
	
	11
	
	-5,989

	
	275,000
	
	 
	
	276,849
	
	1,849

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Accounting & Legal
	8,500
	
	
	
	7,301
	
	-1,199

	Advertising & Promotion
	800
	
	
	
	1,190
	
	390

	Bank Charges & Interest
	3,000
	
	
	
	2,614
	
	-386

	Bubble Expenses
	17,000
	
	
	
	19,246
	
	2,246

	Club Supplies
	9,000
	
	
	
	3,256
	
	-5,744

	Bad debts
	
	
	
	
	1,422
	
	1,422

	Donation
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Dues, Permits & Licenses
	5,000
	
	
	
	5,367
	
	367

	Supplies - Junior Develop
	6,000
	
	
	
	
	
	-6,000

	Insurance
	8,000
	
	
	
	8,093
	
	93

	Janitorial & Supplies
	17,000
	
	
	
	17,268
	
	268

	Office & Supplies
	4,000
	
	
	
	1,984
	
	-2,016

	Repairs & Maintenance
	30,800
	
	
	
	13,155
	
	-17,645

	Social Events & Meetings(net)
	5,000
	
	
	
	4,892
	
	-108

	Tennis Pro Fees
	16,000
	
	
	
	14,750
	
	-1,250

	Miscellaneous
	2,500
	
	
	
	539
	
	-1,961

	Electrical - Bubble
	15,000
	
	
	
	13,215
	
	-1,785

	Heating - Bubble
	20,000
	
	
	
	14,387
	
	-5,613

	Telephone
	3,000
	
	
	
	2,984
	
	-16

	Sewer, Water & Garbage
	3,000
	
	
	
	8,431
	
	5,431

	Wages & Benefits
	78,000
	
	
	
	77,894
	
	-106

	Website & Maintenance
	3,000
	
	 
	
	2,340
	
	-660

	Sub-Total
	254,600
	
	
	
	220,328
	
	-34,272

	Amortization
	
	
	
	
	13,840
	
	13,840

	Additions for Equipment fund
	5,000
	
	
	
	5,000
	
	0

	Additions to bubble fund
	25,000
	
	 
	
	25,000
	
	0

	Surplus (Deficit)
	9,600
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Motion to approve 2013 Budget Plan moved by David Griffiths and seconded by Roy Stephens.  Motion approved. 
This year the club changed bookkeepers.  This has enhanced the quality of work that we receive. 

Vice President - Geoff Lakeman 

· Chairing meetings when the President was absent.
· Maintaining the BTC website
· Investigated ways to improve the office phone communication system.  It did not meet the needs of the club.
· Ordered radio controlled clocks to coordinate with the buzzer system.
· Assisted Membership director with research regarding a permanent structure. 
· Action Item:  There is no clock in the waiting area.  One will be placed there. 

Secretary’s Report – Val Cuthbert 
· Director’s monthly meeting minutes and agenda.  The minutes are one month behind as they must be approved the next month before posting.   They are posted on the website and there is a paper copy if the office.  Action Item:  Send out a message to members when the monthly minutes are posted. 

· Assisted with various projects/activities which included:   Club code of Conduct, evaluation process for Head Pro position, telephone surveys. 

Operation Director’s Report – Graham Youde 

· Installed 4 security cameras in office and around the clubhouse.
· Replaced all lights in bubble for better illumination.

· Replaced heat sensors in furnace for more constant bubble temperature.

· Put the backup blower on a bi-monthly service program.

· Upgrades to lights in office and kitchen are in progress.

· Replaced divider nets between courts 4 and 5 and 5 and 6.

There was a suggestion to put a T.V. in the clubhouse.  This depends on how many people would use it.  There is a tennis club survey out right now that asks that question. 

Membership Director’s Report – George McLachrie

· 300 members for 3rd year in a row.
· 2nd year with no incentives provided.

· 75% of members are from Burnaby, Vancouver and Coquitlam.

· 11% North Vancouver and New Westminster

· 18% Seniors

· 23% Female 

· The analysis provides information on our demographics, areas to draw members and areas to spend our advertising dollars.  

· 29 – Or 9% are pay and play courts.  

· For the past two years George McLachrie and Val Cuthbert have completed a telephone survey with members who have left the club.  The majority of members leave because they have moved.  Only 2 members have left because of the rules. 

· Very few women are playing on mixed tennis doubles night.  We will be conducting a survey of women members for input.  

· A Board Issues Survey was conducted the week of February 18, 2013.

· Preliminary feasibility study for a permanent indoor tennis facility is currently being conducted with Dave Pel to be presented at the AGM 2013.

· The club bubble court usage is being conducted with Nelson Lu’s assistance and is ongoing.

· Preparing for club lease renewal and budget to be given to the City of Burnaby for upgrading the club house under their “green initiatives program.”

Action Item:  There was a suggestion to offer a part time membership for those who cannot play very often.  

[image: image7.emf]Court Usage Analysis 12/11/2012 to 02/11/2013 Court Vacancy Analysis

Total available 5769 Total vacant hours 481

court hr

Usage % of total vacancy

Doubles & 8:00 AM 28%

Early Bird 15% 9:00 AM 18%

Singles Only 41% 10:00 AM 10%

Serving / BM 2% 11:00 AM 11%

Socials 4% 12:00 PM 6%

Public Play 8% 1:00 PM 4%

Pay & Play 4% 2:00 PM 8%

COACHING 6% 3:00 PM 10%

PERMANENT 2% 4:00 PM 5%

BOOKINGS 5:00 PM 3%

TOURNEY 1% 6:00 PM 0%

VACANT 8% 7:00 PM 3%

Other Events 8:00 PM 5%

JrDevo 9:00 PM 3%

Tennis BC 1% 10:00 PM 24%

11:00 PM 18%
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Junior Development – Mark Sun 
· Junior players want to hit with other juniors but rules forbid it in prime time.
· Proposed early morning junior sessions
Very early before regular members play, 6 a.m. to 8 a.m. before school starts.  Days would not conflict with early bird players.  Glen has agreed to run the early morning junior program.

· Junior Development Director retires with thanks. 
Social Director – Susan Youde 

· 2012 Socials - Chinese New Year, Hawaiian Luau, Halloween.  All were full house sold out events. 
· The Christmas social was cancelled due to lack of people signed up. 

· There will be another social coming up in April.  Going forward we need strong support early before the event.  We will put a sign up deadline and need to have a minimum 40 on the list by that date so that we may arrange a great party.  

· The club purchased a hotdog roller machine and provided food for the Burnaby Open.  This offering proved to be a great success and we will do the same this year.  

Ladies’ League – Hazel Padula

· There are two ladies divisions:  Night 1 and Night 3.  

· Night 1 ladies placed 2nd – Congrats.

· Night 3 ladies were unable to retain their position.  They will carry on in night 4 and strengthen their team with ladies from the dissolved 2A team

· There is a good turn out at the day socials.

Men’s League Director – Louie Bortolazzo
· Men’s senior winter league team finished 4th using 19 players.
· Men’s A spring league team were champions using 12 players.
· Men’s B1 spring league team finished in 12th place using 15 players.
· Men’s C1 spring league team finished in 6th place using 10 players.  
Tournament Director Report – Jackie Brown 

· Glen does most of the work regarding tournaments.  She assisted with various projects/activities which include:
1. Rule changes, advertising in the City of Burnaby Publications to promote the club.

2. Development of a code of conduct for the club

3. Development of evaluation process for the Head Professional position.

· Jackie is finishing her term on the Board. 

Business arising from the last AGM 
· Office communications – Geoff looks after the website communication. 
· Geoff purchased clocks for the club and Graham had them installed. 

· Gigasports is facilitating our specific needs

· George has been providing more media exposure through advertising.

· George is in the process of conducting a member survey.

· George and David worked on a permanent structure feasibility study.  The presentation will follow.  

· Graham has been looking into ways to reduce the water on the courts. 

· Graham is looking into the hydraulic arms to reduce slamming in the bubble doors. 

Election of the Board Directors  

The following positions are open for a 2 year term.  Tournaments Director, Secretary, Junior Development Director, Director at Large, Men’s League Director and Membership Director.

All other positions have 1 year remaining and are up for election on February 29, 2014. 

Secretary - Val Cuthbert (incumbent) was elected by acclimation.

Director at Large – David Pel (incumbent) was elected by acclimation.
Tournament Director – Gary Sutherland was elected by acclimation.
Junior Development Director – Barbara Dougherty was elected by acclimation.
Men’s League Director - There were no nominations at the meeting.

Membership Director – There were no nominations at the meeting.  Val Cuthbert will take on this position until someone else is available.  

Other Business 

Feasibility study for a permanent year round structure (David Pel & George Mclachrie)  
· David and George provided a presentation on a preliminary feasibility study examining a number of factors to build out a permanent tennis indoor structure and maintain the current bubble.   They presented what they have learned to date the potential it would represent for the Burnaby Tennis Club. 
· They have taken the view that BTC must never lose its independence.   
· They reviewed the issues, risks and negative factors and looked at the opportunities available for the Burnaby Tennis Club for the option of a permanent facility.  
· The feasibility study is at the early stage.  George and David are willing to proceed with finding out additional information and looking at options available at no cost to the members.  Motion:  Members were asked if they were interested in having them proceed further at no cost to the Club.  The motion was approved.  
· They plan to meet with The City of Burnaby to ascertain the support that would be available from the City.  
The next Annual General Meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 26, 2014.

The meeting was adjourned
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